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     Date: 9 February 2010

Dear Gary,
 

09-AP-2081 – Land and buildings at 33 Nutbrook Street, London SE15 4JU -- Application by Redeemed Assemblies Church for planning permission for change of use to place of worship/multi-purpose community use

 

1. I object strongly to this application as ward councillor.  I urge the Council to refuse planning permission because:

1) This backland site, bounded by dwellings and with narrow means of street access through residential terraces, is wholly unsuitable for assembly or other public-facing uses.  The serious disturbance caused to residents when the present applicant made unlawful D1 use of the site last year makes clear that the site cannot be put to the uses proposed without unacceptable impacts on amenity contrary to UDP Policy 3.2.  

2) In that regard, limited weight attaches to the applicant’s case on noise produced within buildings since (a) much of the disturbance already experienced from the applicant’s activities emanates from people congregating in open areas of the site and the neighbouring highway rather than within buildings, and (b) any effective controls would involve active management steps that depend on the co-operation of large numbers of individual members of the public, which it cannot be shown or assumed would be forthcoming.

3) The proximity of the proposed use to rear areas of neighbouring dwellings, which do not benefit from surveillance from the highway, would create opportunities for crime and would heighten residents’ fear of crime.  The presence of significant numbers of people attending the proposed activities could easily be used as a cover for criminal activity aimed at the dwellings.  The proposal is therefore contrary to UDP Policy 3.14 (Designing out crime). 

4) During the period of unauthorised use a significant numbers of users arrived at the site by car.  That was harmful to the quiet character of these residential streets and added to already significant parking problems.  The applicant’s evidence on parking impacts, which claims sufficient parking capacity in nearby streets, is flawed and contrary to the experience of local residents.  It is plain that the proposal would promote a significant increase in local car journeys and is therefore contrary to transport policies, in particular UDP SP19 (Minimising the need to travel) and Policies 5.1 (Locating development) and 5.3 (Walking and cycling).  It would also harm, rather than contribute positively to, the character and quality of the area, contrary to UDP SP10.  

5) The proposed change of use is wrong in principle.  Peckham is already dominated by places of worship, so there is no demonstrated shortage but rather a surfeit of such facilities for local people.  Permitting an additional such facility would harm the objects of adopted and emerging development plan policy which seeks to ensure diversity of public-facing land uses in this area.  Nor is there any evidence of unmet need for non-worship community facilities in this locality.   The predominance of car transport for those using the site unlawfully last year indicates that the majority of the applicant’s congregation are from outside the immediate locality.  That reinforces the point about need.

6) Moreover the application is premature given the evident suitability of this site for continued B1 use and the support of the local community for allocating it for this purpose in the emerging Peckham and Nunhead AAP.  That would help meet the shortage of affordable employment sites in secondary locations in this area.  The site has in recent years been in successful B1 use (in terms of the impact of the use on residential amenity), and there is no evidence of attempts to market it for that purpose despite the fair condition of the buildings on the site.

7) In the prevailing local circumstances, weight should be given to the fact that the original attempt to introduce the proposed use was a serious breach of planning control, leading to the issue of an enforcement notice.  Such behaviour is widespread in Peckham and is inimical to the proper planning of the area.   The applicant made no attempt to appeal against the enforcement notice, instead responding to enforcement action by making destructive and wholly unfounded allegations of race discrimination against the local community and the local planning authority.  That inappropriate behaviour reinforces the view that the proposed activities are unlikely to be a “good neighbour” use.  Rather they are likely to harm good community relations.

8) The material submitted supposedly as evidence of support for the application is nothing of the sort.  The flyers distributed to residents simply sought expressions of interest in some of activities that might be included in a D1 use, but which the applicant would be under no obligation to provide.  They made no mention of a proposed application for planning permission, and failed to disclose the intention to use positive responses in support of such an application.  The material should therefore not be given weight.  This behaviour further reinforces the view that the applicant’s use of the site for the purposes proposed is likely to be a source of community contention rather than benefit

2. These points mirror the objections officers will have received from many members of the local community, including those whose homes adjoin the site.  I trust the points speak for themselves, but I will expand briefly as follows on a few specific issues.

Impact on amenity: noise and disturbance (points (1) and (2))

3. I urge development management officers to study carefully the enforcement file, which contains an extensive contemporaneous record of the impacts of the unauthorised period of use on local residents.   I have included in an appendix to this letter extracts from e-mails and letters sent by residents to enforcement officers and myself in April 2009 shortly after the unlawful use commenced, which gives something of a flavour of the problem.  The disturbance caused to residents was serious and persistent.  

4. The site location and configuration mean that any gathering of significant numbers of people on the site cannot help causing disturbance and a sense of loss of privacy.  That is particularly acute in relation to rear areas (gardens and habitable rooms) used for rest and relaxation during evenings and at weekends, but it also affects areas to the front of the dwellings because ingress to and egress from the site is via narrow access ways to Howden Street and Nutbrook Street, causing congestion and groups milling about in the street as people enter and leave. 

5.  While there are a number of other places of worship nearby in Nutbrook Street and other residential streets, they are separate buildings with their own street frontage, and are for the most part purpose-built.  They are not backland sites with constricted means of access.

Principle of use (points (5) and (6))

6. The present application proposes a variety of class D uses.  But the application plans, taken together with the self-evident nature of the applicant organisation, and residents’ experience of the use made of the site last year, indicate that the primary use is likely to be as a place of worship, with other class D uses essentially subsidiary or ancillary to it.  That is the basis on which the application should be determined.

7. There is a huge proliferation of places of worship in the Peckham area, spilling out from the Town Centre into the surrounding residential areas, including the Bellenden/Rye Lane West area.   The available provision vastly outstrips genuine local demand.  The various religious organisations who occupy the large number of premises in question tend to cater for congregations drawn from a broad catchment by no means restricted to Southwark.  As a result many of these premises are associated with significant traffic generation and parking problems, particularly on Sundays and at other times when religious services take place.

8. Peckham’s relatively poor economic performance, with commercial and retail premises becoming vacant often with no immediate replacement  for their current use, makes the area a soft target for religious organisations seeking premises.  The focus of adopted and emerging planning policy is to reverse the economic decline and promote the area as one with a diverse retail, employment and community offer: see UDP Section 7 – Vision for Peckham Action Area – and Policy 7.1.   The aims for development in Peckham under Policy 7.1 include “retention and creation of high quality offices, retail and businesses… particularly for small business units”.  The preponderance of places of worship in Peckham already harmfully skews the pattern of occupancy of premises suitable for retail and B1 uses.  The last thing we need is another one. 

9. In addition to the general policy case against loss of employment sites to a use of this kind, the loss of this site would be particularly inappropriate.  Employment sites in secondary locations like this area particularly important to the local economy because they offer more affordable workspace than in primary town centre locations.  The wording of the Core Strategy – Submission Version recognises that there are likely to be sites where employment use should be protected despite lying outside the CAZ and other Preferred Locations and not meet the current UDP Policy 4.1 criteria.  Such sites may be identified in an AAP or other DPD.  In pressing for inclusion of that wording, Planning Committee had in mind sites of this kind in and around Peckham.

10. It is possible that the application site had at some point a lawful B2 use, but there is no evidence of such a use for many years, and the last main use – digital printing – was a B1 use entirely compatible with the site’s residential surroundings.  So any former B2 use has given way to a lawful B1 use under the “ratchet” effect of the GPDO and Use Classes Order. There is strong community support to see this site put to an economically beneficial use consistent with its location.  Accordingly it is likely that at the next round of consultation on the PNAAP, when the opportunity arises for individual site allocations to be considered in the Action Area and Wider Area, there will be strong pressure to allocate this site for B1 use with an emphasis on provision of affordable workspace for small and medium sized enterprises.  It is likely that local planning authorities in London will at that time be looking for sites suitable for provision of “green jobs”, as this site plainly is.  There is no recent evidence of the site having been marketed for B1 use.

11. For all those reasons there is a powerful policy case against loss of employment use at this site, particularly at this stage.

Significance of breach of planning control and applicant’s response to enforcement action (point (7))

12. I am aware of the provisions of s. 73A of the 1990 Act and of the advice in PPG18.  Weight does not normally attach to the mere fact that development has taken place before an application for planning permission has been submitted.  Here, however, a number of factors make the unauthorised nature of the development a material consideration.
13. Peckham has an image problem which planning policy and practice recognise and seek to resolve.  The Scoping Report for the draft PNAAP at paras. 1.1 and 1.2 cited the former 1994 Town Centre Strategy, which identified actions to address “issues associated with image…”  “Peckham continues to face significant challenges”.  The Adopted UDP (2007) in Part 1 at section 9.3 sets out a vision for Peckham as an “attractive, easily accessible, and safe Major Town Centre, full of vitality”.   
14. Part of the problem is what has been described by local residents as a sense of lawlessness.  Activities in and around Peckham Town Centre attract more than their fair share of enforcement problems in relation to licensing, trading standards and planning.  The very fact that a considerable amount of development in the area is unauthorised itself tends to undermine the proper planning of the area and its character and amenities.  My understanding is that a number of places of worship in Peckham are in unauthorised use which is either subject to enforcement action or has acquired immunity.
15. PPG18 para. 5 makes clear that nothing in that note “should be taken as condoning a wilful breach of planning law."  Weight should be given to this aspect of the planning history as a reason for refusal, because that will help deter future unauthorised changes of use in the locality, particularly as regards places of worship.
16. Here, when the unauthorised use began, the applicant did not take issue with officers’ advice that the use was unlawful without planning permission.  But the applicant continued the use, to the detriment of local amenity, until prevented by enforcement and stop notices.  No appeal was made against the enforcement notice on any ground.  
17. Rather the applicant made a complaint of racially discriminatory behaviour against, variously, Council officers and members of the local community.  The applicant wrote to me on 27 July 2009 alleging that 
“certain white local residents have been racially harassing our trustees and their children.  These whites I understand have tried to recruit blacks also and [sic] have been going around inciting the local white neighbours to form a group in opposition to our occupation of the Old Factory Building

…

We must express profound dismay and concern… that certain local ward councillors have been contacted by these racist groups and are aware of the racist campaign against the acquisition of the old factory building by the Redeemed Assemblies.  The fact that these councillors have been instrumental in advancing and enforcing racial dislike is reflected by the sudden arbitrary Power in which the Southwark Planning Enforcement Department Pounded [sic] at the premises with an old draconian enforcement legislation Notice.

We are of the view that Southwark Council issued a Stop Notice based on racial grounds incited by specific local residents.  We want to say the decision is flawed and does not meet the Council’s diversity and equality standard nor does it meet the standard of the Equality and Human Right legislation”.

18. The letter was signed “The Redeemed Assemblies Trust” with an illegible manuscript signature.

19. I took extremely seriously the suggestion that residents’ opposition was racially motivated and that (as I read the letter) ward councillors had allowed themselves to be used as instruments to further a racist campaign against the applicants.  I carefully reviewed the e-mail correspondence and my face-to-face dealings with individuals, going back to April when the unauthorised use started, and I discussed the allegations with a number of local residents.  
20. I can recall on one sole occasion an individual present in a house near the site making to me a comment that I considered tinged with racism.  I took that individual to task at the time.  I have since discovered that the person concerned was not resident at that address and to the best of my knowledge has had no involvement in any community response to the applicant’s activities at the site or to the present application.  I am satisfied that no other individual or group of individuals with whom I have had contact in relation to this matter has pressed for enforcement action on grounds tainted with racism.  This is a diverse community, and the various residents with whom I have dealt reflect that diversity.  The team of enforcement officers – itself diverse – appear to me to have acted with complete professional propriety.  I wrote twice to the Redeemed Assemblies asking for the name of the individual to whom I should write in reply to their letter.  I received no answer. 
21. The allegation of racism is quite fanciful and wholly unfounded. These were deeply damaging allegations that should never have been made.  Making them debases the entire currency of equalities and diversity.  It also reflects poorly on this applicant’s attitude towards planning control, towards the sensibilities of the local community generally, and towards the impacts of its activities on that community in particular.
Conclusion

22. I urge officers to recommend refusal of permission.
Yours sincerely 
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 Gordon Nardell
Labour Councillor for The Lane ward
Appendix: extracts from communications to ward councillors about the impacts of the applicant’s unauthorised use of the premises in 2009
Nutbrook St resident Friday 24 April: 

"It is 11.15pm and the factory is alive with activity and cars. I have just been alerted to it by neighbours who have been observing. They have also told me that they have spoken to the estate agent that is handling the property and he was shocked to hear what is happening. The agent said that they were given the keys to look around as prospective tenants, and have no right to be there. I have left two messages for the agent but have not been able to speak direct myself. 
 

Nutbrook St resident Sun 26 April :
"They seem to be getting well dug in with a lot of people of all ages arriving each day over the weekend.  Looked very typical of the big groups that inhabit various premises in Peckham town centre. A lot of adults and children, with long religious and social activities taking place, at a wide variety of times of day and evening. I took a pic of their banner tied on the Nutbrook entrance. I will email that when I download it.  ... People on both sides of Howden St and Nutbrook St are disturbed by noise on the site and outside it, and traffic. On Saturday this went on
until well after midnight." 
Howden Street resident (bordering the site access),  Tues 28 April:
"...What is going on on the other side of our fence. The factory which has turned into a church between Nutbrook street an Howden street is along side and at the back of our garden.  Since the arrival of this religious group our week-ends have not been very pleasant. Cars going up and down the passage along side our house and garden day and night hooting their horn, people speaking and laughing loudly, children screeching. It was so noisy that our children could not go to sleep before they were gone and last friday night that was at about 1 am. They are coming in such huge number and with their cars blocking both the entrances, we are very worried about what would happen in case of a fire. We are also concerned about our own safety and that of our family. When I phoned the letting agency, they told me the group was not in the premises legally and that they will deal with it, but nothing has been done since." 
Howden Street resident whose home backs directly onto the site, 2 May:
"...the site appears to have been used for a Church group every sunday from lunch time to about 5-6pm. The noise levels from the singing to use of the site for outdoor socialising and many children screaming /shouting etc are frankly intolerable and I have been unable to sit in the garden or keep windows open. There has also been increased traffic using Howden and parking also and I believe this is also the case on Nutbrook Street." 
Nutbrook Street resident, 2 May:
The day they first moved in I spoke to Stephen Hickey of Robert Irving Burns, the estate agents handling the property, and he told me that there was no tenancy agreement and that they had no right to be doing anything on the site. Stephen Hickey's phone number is 020 7637 0821. They first moved in on Friday 17 April and I went round to speak to them. Of the two people I spoke to, the first refused to answer any questions as to what they were doing. All he would say was they had permission to be there. The second said that they were a church group, but refused to answer when I asked if they had a legal tenancy and if they had change of use permission. After they moved in they drilled the padlock off the gates to the Nutbrook Street entrance and replaced it with their own padlock. 

Recent Activity at the site:
Friday 24 April   People on site most of the day until just after 1am. Lots of noise and cars. 

Saturday 25 April People on site most of the day until 12.10am. Lots of noise and cars.  

Presumably these two days they were preparing the site for the Sunday service.  

That evening when people were milling about in the street I crossed the street and on the pavement, by the entrance to the site, I spoke to a very well dressed man who appeared to be in charge and asked him if he had a legal tenancy. He said yes. I asked him if he had change of use permission to operate the site as a church. He said yes.  I pointed out to him that, having checked with the Estate Agents and with Southwark planning, that his answers were incorrect. I asked how, as a professed Christian, he could lie like that, not just to me but to his own people.  At which point he said that this was private property and I should leave. As we were standing on the pavement at the time I laughed and said 'You don't own the street." He demanded I leave and then walked away from me busily dialling a number on his mobile phone.  

Sunday 26 April Gates open around 10am, more and more people arriving from around noon. Lots of cars in the street, lots of noise, gates closed and locked at 6pm.  

The noise, traffic congestion and disruption to the lives of the people in Nutbrook St, Howden St and the two stretches of Maxted Rd and Waghorn St, adjacent to the site, particularly those whose houses back onto the site, over those three days was extraordinary and quite unacceptable. The arrogant assumption by those that are running the church that they are beyond the law is intolerable. 

Friday 1 May Gates open from around 5 30pm until about 9pm. Hardly anyone there. Completely different to the previous Friday.  

Saturday 2 May Gates open around 10am.  

I spoke to Stephen Hickey late yesterday afternoon to see if there had been any change in the situation and he reiterated that there is no tenancy agreement between the owner and the Redeemed Assemblies Church who are operating on the site.  

...the large number of people using the site pose some serious dangers, some of which are potentially horrific, particularly the risk of fire. Various planning applications relating to this site in the past have been refused on safety grounds, as both the archway entrances are too small for emergency vehicles to access the site. Other concerns were traffic congestion and parking problems. 

 

Nutbrook St resident Mon 27 April: 

"[the details on the banner] don't seem to accord very closely with the activity we have noticed
which is much longer than the times of services shown on the banner. You will see that the To Let signs have not been taken down. That is some indication that they are not legal tenants.
...
* At least two residents have spoken to the agent and it does not appear that the agent is working to remove squatters. It appears that he may be in the process of selling the property to a developer for housing, but
that they may be negotiating some interim tenancy agreement with the church to get some income while that sale and housing planning permission process takes place..."

 

Nutbrook Street resident with two young children living directly opposite site entrance, 4 May : 

"I am concerned about the use of the factory buildings at number 33 Nutbrook Street.  The entrance to these buildings is directly opposite my house...  It has come to my attention that these buildings are being used by a church group without an agreement and without planning permission.  In addition there has been a lot of noise and disruption, particularly on one evening a week ago when the police were called.  Two or more of the people using the building got into a heated argument in the street outside.  They were sometimes out in the middle of the street, causing traffic to brake sharply.  Many of the people using the building were also shouting in the street at this time.  My children, who both sleep in rooms at the back of the house, were woken up and were very scared.  The people going into the building are also causing problems with parking in a street where it's often already difficult to find a space.  The noise and disruption appears to happen mainly at weekends when, in a residential area such as this, one would expect more peace and quiet." 

 

Anonymous resident who did not give address  

“The gates of the Church/former factory are left open all day long which gives access to all the surrounding properties back gardens and residents feel they are being placed in a vulnerable position whereby their homes may be targeted by burglars and opportunist thieves.…

I am an African lady who happens to have had dealings with this type of Church…  The congregation can reach up to a thousand people if the pastor is a good one.  I do not think this is a suitable site for this kind of operation as already residents have noted there are many churches in the area and parking is becoming a major issue already in the surrounding streets displacing residents from parking near their own homes.

Southwark seemed scared to invoke the law regarding change of usage…, is this because of the lack of political will to do something that could be construed to be racist or not politically correct…

A disgruntled resident”.
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